
FLOSSMOOR COMMUNITY CHURCH 
GOVERNING BOARD MEETING MINUTES 

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 11, 7:00 PM 
FCC FAMILY ROOM 

 
“NOW TO EACH ONE THE MANIFESTATION OF THE SPIRIT IS GIVEN  

FOR THE COMMON GOOD” 1 CORINTHIANS 12:7 

INSPIRED BY THE RISEN CHRIST 
WE 

SEEK – CONNECT - SERVE 

Members Present: Stephanie Byrd, Sharon Dobben, Dana Dolan, Theresa Gibbons, 
Linda Gilley, Rosanne Goodrich-Schutz , Rick Hanzelin, Esther Jenkins, Christian 
Kneeland, Phyllis Royster, Betty Jo Norby, Chris Riedel, Vanessa Richardson, Tim 
Sullivan, Jennifer Wojcikowski 
 
Staff: Betsy Hanzelin, Fred Lyon, Jenny Sykes 
 
Members Excused – Tim Sullivan 
 
OPENING PRAYER (Betty Jo Norby) 
 
JOYS & CONCERNS   
Were expressed 
 
ADVENT DEVOTION (Pastor Fred)  
Video of “An Unexpected Christmas” 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES from October 30, 2018 
Minutes were approved as submitted. 
 
TREASURER’S REPORT (Chris Riedel) 
Overall, budget is on track and in a stronger position compared to this time last 
year. We are close to meeting our year to date plate collections goal.   
 
Chris is meeting with the Finance Committee on 12/12 and continues meeting with 
staff. He is working with Jenny Sykes and Judy Jensen to create a draft budget and 
plans to present that at the January meeting. 
 
Given the recent (and significant) downturn in the market, funding from the 
Foundation may be more challenging to secure. Chris recommends we do not count 
on that for the FY19 budget. 
 

 

 



Pledges came in stronger this year than last year.  
 
PASTOR’S REPORT (Pastor Fred) 
Will be going on sabbatical December 27th and returning for the Congregational 
meeting on 1/27. Pastor Fred has lined up guest preachers all through January and 
several pastors are on call for pastoral ministry if needed.  
 
Pastor Fred will return in time for the Congregational meeting on 1/27.  
 
Pastor Fred included in his report a thank you to Christian Kneeland and others 
who braved the cold to help with the Crazy Lights on the church grounds. 
 
OLD/NEW BUSINESS 

 Stewardship Update (Rick Hanzelin) 
Overall, this year’s stewardship campaign is doing well and tracking ahead of 
last year. We have received 149 pledges so far, 75 pledging units increased 
their pledge, 20 new pledges came in this year, and the average pledge is up 
$200 from last year. By the end of the fiscal year last year, we had raised 
$636,000. To date, we are already at $576,000, so we are on track to achieve a 
year over year increase in FY19.  
 
The Stewardship Committee will be reaching out to those who pledged last 
year, but not yet this year. The Stewardship Committee also mailed members 
and visitors who regularly give to the plate but do not pledge, as well as those 
who moved away, to ask for a one-time gift toward the annual campaign. 
  

 Governing Board PADs Dinner Recap (Theresa Gibbons) 
Theresa reported that the PADs dinner was a great success, with plenty to eat 
and plenty of help. Three hundred dollars in donations for food and drink 
purchases was collected and thirty dollars were left over. The Board agreed to  
roll that overage into the next dinner on March 24th. 
 

 Governing Board then moved into Executive Session 
 

ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 Next Governing Board Meeting – Tuesday, January 15 – 7:00 p.m. 

(Moved up to review 2019 budget prior to Congregation meeting). 
 Pastor Fred on Sabbatical – December 27 – January 26, 2019 
 January Congregation Meeting – Sunday, January 27th – 11:00 a.m. 

(Governing Board attendance is required). 
 

CLOSING PRAYER (Linda Gilley) 
 
ADJOURN  
Meeting was ended at 8:31pm 



Governing Board Meeting Agenda 
Tuesday, January 15, 2019 – 7:00 pm – FCC Family Room 

 
2019: FCC’s Year of Caring, Community, and Congregational Engagement 

 
OPENING PRAYER (Theresa) 
 
JOYS & CONCERNS   
 
DEVOTION (Betsy)  
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES from December 11, 2018 
 
TREASURER’S REPORT (Chris) 
 
STAFF REPORT (Jenny & Betsy) 

 Advent recap/January in the life of the church 
 Membership report 

 
NEW BUSINESS 

 2019:  FCC’s Year of Caring, Community, and Congregational Engagement 
(Dana) 

o Caring:  Develop a longer-term plan and approach for pastoral care 
o Spread the word:  Invite a friend or neighbor to church Sunday(s) 
o Community and Congregational Engagement:  

 Promote master, rolling list of volunteer opportunities for 
congregation  

 Test two new fellowship small groups led by FCC members 
 Host the 2nd annual Community House Fest, with member support 

 FY’18 FCC Outreach Grant Recommendation (Esther) 
o Action item:  Approve FY’18 outreach grant recipient organizations. 

 FY’19 FCC Operating Budget (Chris) 
o Action item:  Approve FY’19 FCC operating budget 

 FCC Foundation Annual Meeting Report (Lois) 
 

ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 Pastor Fred on Sabbatical – December 27 – January 26 
 Children’s Blizzard Blast at Community House – January 25 – 6:30 pm 
 January Congregation Meeting – Sunday, January 27th – 11:00 am (GB attendance 

is required) 
 Betsy Hanzelin Sabbatical – February 10 – March 24 
 Next GB Meeting – Tuesday, February 26 – 7:00 pm 

 
CLOSING PRAYER (Stephanie) 
 
ADJOURN 
 
 
 
 



 
Report of the Board of Outreach Ministry  
To the Governing Board 
January 15, 2019 
 
Highlights 

 BOM finalized and approved its list of candidates for outreach grants for FY18  
  
Action Items 
 

Outreach seeks GB approval of candidates for outreach grants for FY’18: 
 

 
Submitted by: Esther Jenkins, chair 
 
 
 

ORGANIZATION 
 

REQUES
T 

PURPOSE/CURRENT STATUS 

Bethel Family Center, 
Chicago Heights 

$5,000 Towards purchase of building materials 
for youth in their construction training 
program. 
 

Jones Center,  
Chicago Heights 

$4,000  Funds for increasing the center’s 
offerings in their “Learn and Earn” 
program. 
 

Overflow Ministries, 
Flossmoor 

$5,000  Towards purchase of a van.      

Restoration Ministries, 
Harvey 

$1,500 Continued  support of their ESL 
program with money for workbooks 
and towards teacher’s salary.  

Respond Now, Chicago 
Heights 

$5,000 Funds for their Homelessness 
Prevention (HP) program. 

 
South Suburban Family 
Shelter (SSFS), 
Homewood 

 
 
$5,000 

 
Upgrade of computer software, funds 
for staff development 
 

Cancer Support Center 
Homewood 

 
$1,500 

 

 
Chicagoland Prison 
Outreach 
South Holland 

 
 $2,000 

Faith based group providing job 
training for incarcerated and ex-
offenders  

 
TOTAL CURRENT 
REQUEST 

 
$29,000 

 



Governing Board Report 
Board of Christian Education 
January 15, 2019 
 
CHILDREN’S MINISTRY – Leslie Maxie 
December Highlights: 
~Spent the month with all groups together learning about the story of how Jesus was 
born. It was very fun! The activities were fun, and it was fun to have everyone together. 
~Parents visitation day was a success. Kids sang 2 songs for the parents in the Sanctuary 
then enjoyed treats, made ornaments, and played games together. Older kids had a ball 
with Bible Charades and said it was “the best day of Sunday school EVER” hahaha 
~Instant Nativity was a success, tried to make it organized chaos as opposed to just 
chaos. I think it worked and people helped and knew where to go. 
 Hopes: 
~First week of Sunday school is this Sunday. Hoping for a good turnout, spending time 
preparing. 
~Blizzard Blast is on the 25th for kids and community. Looking for volunteers to 
donate food and also run games or facilitate crafts. 
~ 3rd grade bible class starts in Feb. Taking time to prepare, get the kids interested. There 
is a small 3rdgrade group this year. 
 
WEEKDAY PRESCHOOL – Marji O’Leary 

 Classes: Most classes are full although there are a couple of openings for specific 
age groups and schedules. Second semester Parent/Toddler begins January 24 
with one class meeting in Fellowship Hall on Thursday mornings, 9:15 – 10:15. 

 Staffing: The staff in-service on January 7 included a presentation by Marji on 
Nurturing Compassion through Nature Experiences. The teachers spent the 
remainder of the day re-organizing classrooms after Christmas break and lesson 
planning. 

 Licensing: This will be a relicensing year for the preschool. (The license is 
effective for three years and needs to be renewed every three years.) Marji 
contacted Gail Williams, our licensing rep. and submitted necessary paperwork. 
We will schedule one to two days for Ms. Williams to visit the preschool to inspect 
the facilities and files and complete the relicensing. Radon and lead testing were 
completed in October by Accurate Environmental Solutions, Inc. at a cost of $775 
and we have received the necessary certificates for posting. 

  Enrichments: Fall enrichment classes wrap up in early January and included 
Tumble Bears, STEAM and Weekday Scientists. Registration for winter/spring 
enrichments went out to parents before break and will begin the week of January 
21. These include Tumble Bears, Weekday Health Club and Weekday Scientists. 

 Professional Organizations: Marji took over as President of South Suburban 
Chapter of IL AEYC in January for a two-year term. We are planning a Directors’ 
Network meeting in February entitled “Strategies to Improve Program 
Leadership. NINPA (Northern Illinois Nature Preschool Association) sponsored a 
professional development seminar in December. Plans are underway for a 
membership meeting in February at Mary Crane Center and the Midwest 
Symposium we are hosting in June at Morton Arboretum. 



 Fundraising: The next dine out will be held in late January at Buona Beef in 
Flossmoor. Thank You for your support. 

 Recycling: The preschool has been collecting caps for a recycling project 
coordinated by the WPPA. The goal is 200 pounds of caps that will be made into a 
bench for the playground. As of November 27, we have 125 pounds of caps 
cleaned and sorted! There is a list of acceptable caps in the preschool hallway. 
Please clean all caps as the children will be sorting. The preschool continues to 
collect pop tabs for Ronald McDonald House and used ink cartridges to recycle 
with Funding Factory. 

 Community: We are doing a pajama drive through Pajama Project again this year. 
There was a gift box in the preschool hallway, Gathering Space and at Homewood 
and Flossmoor libraries for donations. We collected 55 pairs of pajamas which 
were donated to a local shelter. Scholastic Books will donate a book for every pair 
of pajamas collected. 

 Social: The WPPA is sponsoring a “Family Fun Event” on Saturday, February 23 in 
the Promised Land classrooms upstairs from the Preschool. Events include: 
Nature’s Creatures Animals, Kids Yoga, Songs with Folk artist Anna Stange and 
canvas prints with Bottle and Bodega. We will also be sorting more caps for our 
bench project! 

 
YOUTH DEPARTMENT- Allison Billings 
What we’ve been up to: 

 Enjoying Break! 
 
What we have coming up: 

 First Sunday back to Youth Group is January 13th 
 1/27 Sunday Night Group game night in the CH from 6:30-8pm 
 2/1-2/3 – Quest Sex Retreat @ FCC 
 2/3 – Tribes Souper Bowl of Caring collection to benefit Respond Now 

 
ADULT EDUCATION – Trina Hayes 
A short report this month as Adult Ed has been on break since Dec. 23. 
In February, we'll be talking about race and microaggressions as a One Book One Church 
discussion of Claudia Rankine's CITIZEN. Pastor Fred will lead evening discussions of 
Mary Ann McKibben Dana's THE ART OF IMPROV in February in preparation for the 
author joining us the first weekend in March. 
Submitted by Linda Gilley, Chair 
 
“No Report” Submitted via email 
Focus Elder – Roseanne Goodrich-Schutz 
Personnel – Tim Sullivan, chair 
Nominating – Theresa Gibbons, chair 
Lay Ministries – Betsy Hanzelin, staff representative 
Congregational Life – Betsy Hanzelin, staff representative 
 
 
 


